

THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING

JANUARY 24, 2023
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, January 24, 2023 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:34 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of January 10, 2023 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.
RE: MARTIN COUNTY HUMANE SOCIETY ANNUAL REPORT

Martin County Humane Society Secretary/Treasurer, Courtney Hughett, came before the Commissioners to give the annual report.  The handout Ms. Hughett gave the Commissioners stated there were 99 dogs and 135 cats taken in last year, up from 90 and 115 respectively.  Ms. Hughett stated there have been issues with people accumulating animals, the Society has been working on this issue.  Ms. Hughett wished to publicly ask that if people can not take care of the animals they already have, please do not get more animals.  The Humane Society is overrun with animals and has limited resources.  The Society understands the County has limited resources and can never fund a shelter with a full staff.  There has been an issue since Covid where animals are tied to the front porch of the Humane Society and left, it seems to be out-of-county people doing this.  There are cameras on the building and some people have been caught.  

Ms. Hughett stated the MCHS is blessed to have Dr. Alexandra Loughmiller providing services to the animals.  In the past, the Society would bring the Commissioners veterinarian bills for $25,000-$30,000 for the year.  The cost has decreased to $10,361.10 in 2022.


Martin County gave the Humane Society $15,000 in 2022 and 2023, but it costs $55,000 a year to keep the doors open.  The difference in those funds is made up mostly with grants.  The cost of food has increased by $2,000 from last year.  The Commissioners thanked Josh and Courtney Hughett for all their hard work.  
RE: WHITE RIVER MILITARY COORDINATION ALLIANCE


Dena Held came before the Commissioners to speak in regards to legislation being proposed by the  White River Military Coordination Alliance and Indiana Defense Task Force.  Ms. Held is the Commissioners’ board delegate to the WRMCA.  The proposed legislation mandates there be a buffer zone around the bases of NSA Crane, Grissom Air Reserve Base, and Lake Glendora Test Facility.  It would include mandatory rolling implementation by local government within six, twelve, and eighteen months of legislation’s effective date.  
The legislation proposes a mandate of the following: There would be a buffer zone which would include residential and most commercial leases within three miles of these bases and would require landlord disclosure of the installations’ proximity and potential impacts.  It would direct the Indiana Real Estate Commission to adopt specific disclosure language for residential property sales within 3 miles of NSA Crane, LGTF, and GARB stating military impacts may be experienced by future property owners.  It would determine the timing, nature, and form of notice of communication with the military before local governments or State agencies take action on major developments or projects in proximity to these instillations.  It would require local government to deny proposed major development if the local command determines it will have adverse impacts on military operations.  It would provide for inclusion of a military representative as a nonvoting, ex officio member of nearby local planning commissions.  It would encourage development of a “memoranda of understanding” between local installations and local governments for purposes of coordinating land use compatibility, mission protection, and statutory compliance.  

Ms. Held stated the bill has support in the Indiana General Assembly and the hearing is upcoming.  The Senate bill number is 332 for the 2023 session and was first read on January 12, 2023.  It has been referred to local government committee.  Ms. Held stated she will follow up with the Commissioners after the next quarterly meeting with the White River Military Coordination Alliance.  
RE: EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT UPDATES


EMA Director, Monty Wolf, stated he and Deputy Director Andy Ringwald attended the District Planning Council meeting at Lynnville.  Crane has contacted Deputy Director Ringwald regarding the coordination between the local counties and the Crane dispatch.  Deputy Director Ringwald will talk to the Sheriff about the proposed dates.  
RE: SHERIFF UPDATES


Sheriff Josh Greene presented to the Commissioners a check from Vigo County in the amount of $245,790 for housing of their inmates from June until December.  Sheriff Greene had estimated $200,000 in revenue for the 2023 budget.  

Sheriff Greene stated the 2021 Ford F150, which was in a wreck on Christmas, was declared totaled.  The title has been obtained and a transport company is scheduled to pick up the truck.  There have been issues with the Jail’s boiler in the new boiler system.  Sheriff Greene has reached out to Matt Stechly at Core because the boiler should still be under warranty since it is less than a year old.   

The inmate count is 70 with 36 of those being from Vigo County.  Sheriff Greene stated they had called Vigo County to order more inmates and Vigo stated they were not sure if more inmates would be sent.  Vigo County’s numbers were looking good, with 45 empty beds at this time.  Sheriff Greene does not think Martin County is at risk of losing the Vigo County inmates at this point.  Vigo County’s inmates fluctuate more quickly than Martin County’s.  Sheriff Greene stated Vigo County’s new jail can hold 400 inmates so with 45 empty beds that is 90% capacity, ideally jails like to have an 80% maximum capacity.  


Sheriff Greene stated there will be a hiring open house on Friday, January 27th.  The Jail will be dropping down to two jailers on February 1st, six is considered fully staffed.  The qualifications are a high school diploma or GED equivalency, some criminal history requirements, and to be over the age of 18.  Taxpayer, Mary Smith, asked Sheriff Greene is there was still a reserve deputy program.  Sheriff Greene responded there is, but they typically do police work instead of working in the jail.  There is 40-120 hours of training required to become a jailer, depending on the individual.  It is hard for the reserve deputies to complete the training while working full-time civilian jobs.  The Commissioners expressed concern regarding burn-out of the current jailers.  
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES
Highway Superintendent, Scott Seals, stated one Gradall is in Evansville being repaired.  The new phone system at the Highway Department seems to be working well.  The department is getting ready for the possible snow.  
Highway Clerk, Theresa Ray, presented to the Commissioners a quote and contract for highway financial and tracking software through GFC.  GFC was significantly cheaper than the last quote received from Soft Works.  The startup cost for GFC is $7,000 while Soft Works was $35,000.  Neighboring counties, Daviess, Monroe, and Lawrence Counties use GFC, along with dozens of others across the State.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve GFC contract in the amount $7,000 and then $1,900 yearly after the first year, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  
President George stated the EMA Building needs stone in the front and back of the building.  President George asked Highway Superintendent Seals to keep track of what is taken to the building and let them know at the next meeting.  
Superintendent Seals stated there has been one application received for the open position.  He would like to run the advertisement for another two to four weeks.  

Attorney Lett stated Superintendent Seals was on the front page of the Indianapolis Star two weeks ago.  The article was in regards to highway funding.  

Taxpayer, Mary Smith, thanked the Highway Department for fixing the culvert and cleaning out the ditch which turns on to Quackenbush Road.  Superintendent Seals stated there is still work to be done there.  

RE: GREEN CEMETARY

In regards to Green Cemetery, Attorney David Lett stated Superintendent Seals and Surveyor Hoffman are recommending the County put a culvert in next to Abel Hill Road.  A pathway would be cleared and built from Abel Hill Road up to the cemetery.  On the West side of Abel Hill Road, a pull off would be built by the Highway Department for parked cars.  The County may need to speak with landowner, Mr. Jones, about access from the South end in order to get equipment to the cemetery if any work needs to be performed.  Green Cemetery is a county cemetery so the County is obligated to keep the cemetery maintained.  The West side landowner will need to be contacted again.  Attorney Lett and Superintendent Seals hope to have this completed this Spring.  Attorney Lett stated Surveyor Hoffman believes the cemetery may be larger than the deeded one acre.    
RE: BRIDGE #44


Attorney Lett stated some progress has been made regarding bridge #44.  He has not filed legal proceedings, but is getting that ready and making last claims.

RE: AMBULANCE UPDATES

Director Jeramey Osborn gave an update to the Commissioners regarding the ambulance service.  He presented an invoice for tires for the ambulances.  Director Osborn asked if the payment for the tires could come from ARPA.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the purchase of the tires in the amount of $4,470 using APRA funds, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed. 


Director Osborn stated the radios in the second ambulance are getting installed today.  The van ambulance has been returned to Knox County Ambulance.  Director Osborn had a meeting with the Sheriff and Dispatch Commander regarding a new paging system app called Active Alert.  Dispatch will put in information which will go out to everyone in about three seconds.  The cost is $250 per year or $15 per device per year.  This app is what Daviess Community Hospital is using and seems to be working well for them. 


The paperwork has been turned in to get the third ambulance certified by the State.  There is no update from Daviess Community Hospital regarding a contract.  Director Osborn is hopeful word will be received any day.  
RE : LAND BANK

Attorney Lett stated the Commissioners had discussed enrolling in the Land Bank as proposed by SIDC at the last meeting.  President George stated he had spoken with Rhonda Rumble from SIDC.  Ms. Rumble stated E Property Plus has found 41 properties in Martin County eligible for the land bank.  The properties are not part of the tax sale, but the owner might be willing to sell the property.  SIDC is asking for the Commissioners to make a commitment of two years at $5,000 per year.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to commit to two years with the land bank at $5,000 per year, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  A resolution was presented authorizing the Commissioners to enter into an interlocal cooperation agreement.  The Commissioners also signed the document entering into the interlocal cooperation agreement. 
RE: MARTIN COUNTY ALLIANCE FOR ECONOMIC GROWTH CONTRACT

Attorney Lett stated he has reviewed the contract received from Martin County Alliance for Economic Growth, and after his questions were answered, he has no issues or concerns with the contract.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the contract between Martin County Alliance and the Commissioners in the amount of $120,000, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: CODE RED CONTRACT TERMINATION

Attorney Lett stated several years ago the Sheriff’s Department signed up and initiated a Code Red program for announcements through phone calls.  It was determined by the Sheriff’s Department that the program was not serving the department’s needs and has requested to drop out of the program.  Attorney Lett has been in contact with the company and has negotiated for the County to get out of the contract immediately.  There is a fee based on the contact and the negotiated amount to end the contract is $10,108 which will pay off the contract.  Otherwise, the County would be obligated for another three years.  Attorney Lett recommended to the Commissioners on behalf of the Sheriff’s Department that the Commissioners approve the negotiated amount which will be paid out of the 911 Fund.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the negotiated amount of $10,108 to terminate the Code Red contract from the 911 fund, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Michelle Norris gave the Commissioners the updated ARPA spreadsheet and totals.  The balance left currently is $315,000.

Auditor Norris stated the current website host has sent an invoice for next year so a decision needs to be made regarding the website.  Auditor Norris had sent the Commissioners presentations of two website hosts and gave a handout comparing the services.  After comparing the services and prices, a motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the webhost of the Partnership between the State of Indiana and NIC Indiana in the amount of $1,200 per year, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.


Auditor Norris updated the Commissioners regarding Air Evac.  The County currently provides Air Evac service to employees at no cost to the employees.  The County pays $100 per employee per year.  Auditor Norris stated until recently the County was not receiving good customer support for the service.  Deputy Auditor Teresa Wininger had recently reached out to another contact at Air Evac and they agreed to take the County on as a main point of contact and support person.  There has been only one contact made with this person so far and there has been eight months of no contact with other representatives.  The contract has to be renewed in March, if the Commissioners choose to do so.  President George asked if the Auditor’s office could evaluate the responses received in the next month and then come back to the Commissioners.  The issue was tabled.

Auditor Norris informed the Commissioners that liability insurance will soon be due and the Commissioners need to decide if they will be taking bids.  Sheriff Greene stated he has had a liability claim open since November and still does not have a determination as to whether the insurance is gong to pay the claim.  He is not sure who is at fault for the delay, the agent of record or insurance.  Sheriff Greene is disappointed in the service.  Attorney Lett asked Sheriff Greene for more details and stated he will work with Sheriff Greene on the issue.

RE: ADDITIONAL BOARD APPOINTMENTS


Auditor Norris was informed by SIDC that the Commissioners need to appoint two additional board members.  The Commissioners asked Attorney David Lett if he would be interested in the appointment.  Attorney Lett stated he would be interested in the appointment, but would like to check with SIDC to make sure they are okay with him being County Attorney and also being on the SIDC board.  Attorney Lett asked the Commissioners to table that appointment until the next meeting until he could speak to SIDC.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to appoint Jessica Potts to the SIDC board, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to appoint Cody Roush to the SIDC board, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.  

Auditor Norris spoke with Loogootee Library Director, Darla Wagler, regarding the Commissioners’ board appointment for the library.  Director Wagler requested the Commissioners wait until June to make their appointment because that is when the current term expires.  


Attorney Lett asked the Commissioners to table the Westgate appointment until the next meeting.  Attorney Lett needs more details regarding the last appointments and a term limit. 

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:38 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Summers and seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, February 7, 2023 @ 5:30 pm.
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